
COMMUNITY MEETING REPORT FOR REZONING PETITION NO. 2017-050 

 

Petitioner:   Circa Investments, LLC 

Rezoning Petition No.:  2017-050 

Property:   +/-0.77 acres located south of Crescent Avenue and north of South Laurel 
Avenue, between Providence Road and Willoughby Street. 

This Community Meeting Report is being filed with the Office of the City Clerk and the Charlotte- 
Mecklenburg Planning Commission pursuant to Section 6.203 of the City of Charlotte Zoning 
Ordinance. 

PERSONS AND ORGANIZATIONS CONTACTED WITH DATES AND EXPLANATIONS OF 
HOW CONTACTED: 

The required Community Meeting was held on April 4, 2017, a representative of the Petitioner mailed a 
written notice of the date, time and location of the Community Meeting to the individuals and 
organizations set out on  Exhibit A by depositing the Community Meeting Notice in the U.S. mail on 
March 17, 2017.  A copy of the written notice is attached as Exhibit B. 

TIME AND LOCATION OF MEETING: 

The Community Meeting required by the Ordinance was held on April 4, 2017 at 6:00 PM, 
at Circa Interiors & Antiques 2321 Crescent Avenue, Charlotte, NC  28207. 

PERSONS IN ATTENDANCE AT MEETING: 

The sign-in sheet from the required Community Meeting is attached as  Exhibit C. In addition to 
Cindy Smith, the Petitioner, other development team members at the required Community Meeting 
were Matt Langston and Michael Hubert with Landworks Design Group, PA., Alan Simonini with 
Simonini Builders, and Chris Tippett with McAlpine (Architect). 

SUMMARY OF PRESENTATION/DISCUSSION: 

Cindy Smith, welcomed the attendees and introduced Matt Langston, who explained the proposal for 
rezoning the site from O-1 and B-1 to NS (Neighborhood Services). He then explained the rezoning 
process in general and provided the attendees with the dates of upcoming public hearing before the City 
Council, Zoning Committee Meeting, and City Council decision.  

Chris Tippett presented the proposed architecture of the building. Matt Langston then turned to the 
attendees for any questions or comments. 

Parking:  Neighbors expressed strong concerns about an existing parking issue on Crescent Avenue, 
created by some of the existing businesses.  Neighbors stated that they have had cars towed that were 
parked blocking the driveway.  One expressed concern that the amount of parking proposed for this 
project off-street was insufficient (1/2 of what is required for a normal commercial zone) and would 
exacerbate the parking problem on Crescent Avenue.  Langston commented that NS zoning with its 



reduced parking and setback requirements is appropriate for walkable, infill areas like this site.  
Neighbors countered that the project was not providing sufficient parking for the size building.  Tippett 
pointed out the residential uses won’t be needing the parking at the same time as retail/office, so there is 
some economy present in a mixed-use site.  Neighbors asserted that shared parking doesn’t work. 

Building Size:  Neighbors asked about the building size, indicating it was unclear on the site plan.  
Tippett stated the first floor retail was based on two 3600sf retail “boxes”, connected with elevator lobby 
space to the upper floors, with a total floor plate or 8400sf.  Second floor office was 8400sf, to be 
divided into smaller offices, or leased as a whole  (16,800sf total nonresidential gross sf).. Third floor 
contained four condominium units, and the fourth floor contained two penthouse units. 

Building Height:  Neighbors expressed concern about the proposed height of the building.  Initially 
proposed as 60’ maximum, Langston noted that was due to not having completed architectural plans at 
the time of submission.  Tippett noted that the propose building is 54’ high, with the upper floor (fourth) 
set back behind the sight line of pedestrians walking along Crescent.  Tippett stated the visible edge of 
the parapet atop the third floor is approximately 44’ high.  Tippett also noted that the building would 
also have a color change to visually diminish the fourth floor. 

Uses:  Neighbors asked about proposed uses.  Smith and Langston confirmed uses would be retail on the 
first floor, office on the second, and residential on the third & fourth floors.  Neighbors asked if there 
would be a restaurant.  Smith stated no, and Langston confirmed that the restaurant prohibition could be 
addressed through a development standard note.  Smith indicated her plan was to locate her existing 
business in a portion of the retail floor (approximately ½ of the first floor), and occupy a portion of the 
office space above.  Simonini indicated his plan was to relocate his design studio and offices to the 
building as well, and provide space for other affiliated businesses, such as architects, to occupy the 
office space.  There was a question about whether B-1 allowed a drive-thru window.  Drive-thru 
windows for restaurants are not permitted in B-1. 

Architecture:  Tippett described the building as having a brick skin, painted white, with dark, bronze 
colored metal windows, and carriage lanterns on the first floor.  He indicated the fourth floor would be 
dark in color, similar to the window frames, to make it look more like a conservatory.  A neighbor asked 
his estimation of the architectural style.  Tippett described as “1930’s Industrial Modernism” may be the 
closest descriptor.  Neighbors expressed concern that the building would not blend with the street.  
Tippett pointed out that while this building is inspired by a local residence, traditional residential 
architectural styles (bungalows, for example) are not appropriate for a building of this type, but he felt 
the materials selected for the building were in keeping and in context with the neighborhood’s 
architectural fabric. 

Residential Units:  Neighbors asked the anticipated price.  Petitioner stated it was unknown at this point. 

Cut-Through Traffic:  Neighbors expressed concern about cut-through traffic in the area, due to the 
connection to Randolph Road and points east – people trying to avoid the traffic light at Cherokee.  
Other neighbor asked whether one-way parking is possible.  Langston stated the team would evaluate.  
Neighbors stated traffic at the light on Cherokee backs up past the proposed driveway. 

Alley:  Neighbors asked whether the project had permission to develop portions of the alley, or whether 



the alley was closed.  Langston indicated that any use of the alley (loading zone, parking) was not 
intended to permanently block the alley.  Neighbors asserted that they used the alley actively for a 
variety of uses and did not want any proposed improvements within the alley.  Langston stated he would 
confirm with CDOT whether the alley had been closed or not. 

Screening: Neighbors living in Park Laurel expressed concern about views of the dumpster and the gas 
station beyond.  They wanted an evergreen screen to block the view.  Langston indicated the team would 
re-look at the site plan to see what buffering opportunities could be incorporated. 

Trash:  In addition to concerns about the dumpster location, neighbors asked how the residential trash 
would be handled.  Langston stated that it was unknown at the time – possibly rollout containers.  He 
also noted solid waste staff indicated residential and commercial trash are handled separately. 

Landscape:  Neighbors had questions about the proposed open space along Crescent, the size of trees 
proposed to be replanted, and question about streetscape treatment along Crescent. 

Lighting:  Question about how the site would be lighted.  Tippett indicated the main source of lighting 
for the building would be the aforementioned carriage lamps, and likely landscape lighting.  Langston 
stated the parking lot would be lit with shielded cutoff fixtures that would direct the light downward, not 
outward, and the City would require a photometric plan be submitted during permitting. 

Construction Phasing:  A neighbor had a question about construction traffic parking on the street.  The 
development team indicated the site was large enough to accommodate all construction lay-down and 
parking on-site.  Another neighbor asked about construction schedule.  Tippett indicated the project 
would likely not commence until 2018 and would likely take a year to construct.  A neighbor stated a 
nearby development (The Cherokee) took four years to construct. 

General Comments: 

 The building looks good – this is likely a better opportunity than the next possible proposal. 
 Langston suggested a possible second neighborhood meeting, perhaps in early May, after receipt of 

second-round staff comments. 

 

Meeting adjourned. 
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